BIBLIOGRAPHY:

BRITISH MILITARY OPERATIONS IN EGYPT AND THE SUDAN, 1882-1899.

Please note that Richard S. Wilson prepared this for the book *British Military Operations in Egypt and Sudan, A Selected Bibliography*_by Harold E. Raugh, Jr. To be published July 28, 2008 by The Scarecrow Press, Inc., Lanham, Maryland, it is 560 pages and enumerates and generally describes and annotates hundreds of contemporary, current, and hard-to-find books, journal articles, government documents, and personal papers on all aspects of British military operations in Egypt and the Sudan from 1882 to 1899. ISBN: 0-8108-5954-8

PHILATELIC BOOKS

Boyden, Peter B., *Tommy Atkins Letters, The History of the British Army Postal Service from 1795.* A National Army Museum Publication, London, 1990. ISBN 0 901721 18 2.

Pages 21 and 22 is about the expedition to Egypt in 1882 and the Suakim expedition in 1885.

Dastur, Vispi S. *India Used Abroad*, Mysore Philatelics, Mysore, India, 1982.

Pages 17 to 21 reviews the postal services of the Indian Expeditionary Force in Egypt and the Sudan.

Dibden, W. G. Stitt, *Postage Rates of H.M. Forces* 1795 – 1899, Postal History Society, 1963. Chapter 16 is a brief survey of the British Army Post Office during the 1882 Egyptian Campaign.

Firebrace, John, *The Nineteenth Century Wars in Egypt and the Sudan*. Published by The Stuart Rossiter Trust Fund & Cavendish Philatelic Auctions Ltd., Bristol and Derby, Great Britain, 1997.

This book is based on the Firebrace collection covering from the French Campaign of 1798 to 1802 through the reoccupation of the Sudan, the Fashoda incident of 1898 and the Army of Occupation. It is an indispensable reference for students of the postal history of that period.

Proud, Edward B., ed. *History of the British Army Postal Service, Vol. 1, 1882-1902.* Proud-Bailey Co. Ltd., Heathfield, East Susses, United Kingdom, 1981 (?)

Chapter 2 is about the 1882 Campaign including illustrations of the date stamps and obliterators and a list of offices open during the campaign. Chapter 3 reviews the Suakin Campaign giving a list of offices and showing the postmarks

Proud, Edward B. *History of the Indian Army Postal Service, Vol. 1, 1854 – 1913.* Proud-Bailey Co. Ltd., Heathfield, East Sussex, United Kingdom, (?)

Chapter 5 covers the postal history of the Indian Expeditionary Force in 1882, chapter 6 is about the Suakim Field Force 1885, and chapter 14 the Suakim Field Force of 1896.

Smith, Peter A. S. *Egypt Stamps & Postal History*, James Bendon Ltd., Limassol, Cyprus, 1999. ISBN 9963 579 81 7

This "must have" book for students of Egyptian philately discusses military mail in chapter XXXI. Pages 593 to 604 reviews the military postal history up to 1897 when the first Sudanese stamps were issued. He states," The further stages of the campaign are a part of Sudanese rather than Egyptian philately and will not be treated here."

Wells, Edward, *Mailshot, A History of the Forces Postal Service*, Privately published by the Defence Postal & Courier Services, Royal Engineers, 1987. ISBN 0 9513009 0 3.

Chapter 4 covers the service of the Army Post Office Corps during the 182 Arabi Rebellion and the 1885 Suakin Campaign.

PHILATELIC ARTICLES

Boon, Barry, "The Army Post Office Corps," Sabretache, The Journal of the Military History Society of Australia, November 1985 (63-69).

Bowyer, H. L. "The Road to Omdurman," *Stamp Collecting*," 27 October 1977, (809-813. A brief survey article with illustrations of two covers of 1897 and 1898.

Bowyer, H. L. "Large Star and Crescent Postmarks Associated with the 1884-85 Nile Expedition," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 1985, No. 32 (26-34).

Notes on the postmarks of Assouan, Dongola, Korti, Tani and Mex First, among others.

Bowyer, H. L. "Postmarks of the 1884-85 Nile Expedition The Orde Correspondence" *The Camel Post*, Spring 1986, No. 33 (7-10).

Notes on the postmarkings from the letters of Captain C. R. Orde, October 1884 to August 1885.

Collier, Norton. "Sudan 1845 – 1956: Gordon to Self-Government," *London Philatelist*, September 2002, Vol. 111, No. 1298 (249-269).

This is a general article on Sudanese philately but it has good coverage of the military activity in Sudan from 1884 to 1898.

Danson, J. R., "British Military Campaigns in Egypt, 1882 & 1885," *The Quarterly Circular*, December 1950, Vol. III, No. 10 (127-134)

A listing of the principal dates of the campaigns, the Army Postal Corps and postmarks, extracts from the Post office Guide, and military telegraph stamps used in 1885.

Danson, J. R., "The Postal History of the Sudan, 1873 – 98," *The Quarterly Circular*, November 1952, Vol. IV, No. 3 (30-48).

A general review with emphasis on the military activity in Suakin in 1884-85 and the reconquest of the Sudan in 1896-98.

Davies, H. R. J., "The Australian Contingent to Suakin, 1885," *The Camel Post*, Autumn, 1985, No. 32 (21-24)

A brief article illustrated with two covers and one letter.

Ellott, Gerald J., "The Detached Squadron or the Flying Squadron, 1880-1884 Seaman William Gibbs RN, HMS *Carysfort*," Forces Postal History Journal, Winter 2007, Vol XXVIII No 4 (109-115).

Two covers, 1882 from Ismailia and 1884 from the Red Sea, Sudanare illustrated and discussed.

Ellott, Gerald J., "The Michael Sullivan Correspondence 1874 & 1882 to 1885," A Joint Publication by the Forces Postal History Society and the Society of Postal Historians, 2007

A number of covers are illustrated and reviewed from Sullivan's time on board HMS *Euryalus* during the 1882 Arabi Rebellion and the Suakin Campaign (17 December 1883 to 2 April 1884).

Firebrace, John, "Indian Forces in the 1882 Campaign in Egypt," *The Quarterly Circular*, June 1973, Vol. VIII, No. 86 (23-24).

This is a listing of the Indian adhesives and postal markings recorded up to 1973.

Firebrace, John, "The 'BA/E' Killer and the Egyptian Campaign (or Arabi revolt) of 1882," *The Quarterly Circular*, December 1973, Vol. VIII, No. 88 (45-46).

This article illustrates the two versions of the BA/E killer obliterator, one of which was used in the Campaign.

Firebrace, John. "The Projected Suakin-Berber Railway in the Egyptian Campaign of 1885." *The Camel Post*, June 1977, No. 1 (10-13).

The story of this short-lived 20 mile railway with illustrations of two covers.

- Frank, J. R., "Letters to the Editor, Last Nielsen Cover?" *American Philatelist*, June 2003, (490-491). Comments on the Verge article that appeared in the *American Philatelist*, March 2003.
- Freshwater, W. L. "The Nile and its Banks in 1884-1885," *Stamp Collecting*, August 15, 1952,(656-661) This article excerpts the letters from the Captain C. R. Orde correspondence
 - Fuller, Cliff, "By Land By Sea By Camel? The Royal Marine Detachment of the Camel Corps in Egypt 1845-85," *The Camel Post*, Spring 2002, No. 75 (15-19).

A review of the company of Royal Marines attached to the Camel Regiment during the Gordon Relief Expedition illustrated with two covers.

Garrett, Gordon B., "Kitchener's Reconquest of the Sudan 1896-1898," *Egyptian Topics*, September-October 1970 (113-116)

This brief article has illustrations of four covers including two from a private soldier. Some of the rate information is in error.

- Gibson, John, "Fashoda A Name Deliberately Forgotten" *The Camel Post*, Spring 2005, No. 71 (23-26). A brief discussion of the Fashoda incident illustrated with an incoming cover to Col. Jackson of the 11th Soudanese Battalion.
- Gilbert, John. H. E., "First Canadian Contingent to Serve in Egypt and the Sudan 1884 1885," *The Quarterly Circular*, October, 1962 (22-128)

This is study with illustrations and a listing of the covers known at that time

Gilbert, John. H. E., "First Canadian Contingent to Serve in Egypt and the Sudan 1884 - 1885," *L'Orient Philatelique*, October, 1962 (151-162)

This is study with illustrations and a listing of the covers known at that time

Gilbert, J. H. E., "1884-1885 Campaign, The Canadian Voyageurs' Contingent in the Gordon Relief Expedition," *The London Philatelist*, Vol. 73, October, 1963 (159-163) and Vol. 73, November 1963 (186-190).

This is study with a detailed listing of the covers known at that time

Hahn, Calvet M. "Postal Services in Pre-Mahdi Sudan," *Postal History Journal*, June 1993 No. 95 (6-23), October 1993 No. 96 (48-54) and February 1994 No. 97 (46-59).

Part III, "Beginning of the End" in the February 1994 issue is the most interesting for the military postal historian as it is mostly about the Gordon Relief Expedition.

Johnson, Robert I. "A British Campaign, The Bombardment of Alexandria, Events in Suez and Alexandria, June to August 1882," *Postal History Journal*, October 1980 Vol. 24 No. 56 (2-11), February 1981 Vol. 25 No. 57 (53-58), and June 1981 Vol. 25 No. 58 (35-41).

An in-depth article detailing official British postal agency correspondence during this troubled time with illustrations of covers from the Firebrace collection.

Kennedy, Alistair. L., "The Formation of the Army Post Office Corps," *The Philatelist and PJGB*, September/October 1982 (215-218).

A discussion of the early days of the Army Postal Service from the War of the Austrian Succession to 1913 featuring the 1882-1885 period.

Lowe, Robson, "Egypt-Sudan 1896 – 1899 The Bowker Correspondence, *The Quarterly Circular*, March/June 1988 (combined issue) Vol. XII, Nos. 143 & 144, No. 3 & 4 (46-48).

This article describes 18 letters to and from Lieutenant Frank J. Bowker and his family during the time of the reoccupation of the Sudan. The article originally appeared in *The Philatelist & PJBG*, January/February 1987.

Klein, Dick, "Surgeon Henry Halcro Johnston at Suakin 1884-85," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2003, No. 68 (25-27).

A description of covers and a brief biography of a medical officer in eastern Sudan.

Mason, E. "Sandbach Correspondence," *The Camel Post*, Spring 1993, No. 47 (21-24) This is an introduction to the Sandbach letters appearing in the philatelic market.

Minnett. Charles W., "Notes on the Posts of the British Forces in Egypt. (1801 to 1956), *The Quarterly Circular*, November 1958, Vol. V, No. 4 (39-48)

A listing and some comments on the important dates of the involvement of british forces in Egypt.

Minnett, Charles W., "Notes from the Keeper of the Philatelic Record," *The Quarterly Circular*, March 1974, Vol. VIII, No. 89 (50-54).

This is a detailed listing of covers from British forces in Egypt and Sudan (1882-1885) shown at a meeting of the Egypt Study Circle December 1973.

Murphy, Mike, "The Army Post Office in 1882," *The Quarterly Circular*, September 2002, Vol. XVIII, No. 202 (66-67)

This is a reprint of Chapter XXIX of Caspar F. Goodrich's Report of the British Naval and Military Operations in Egypt 1882.

Narbeth, Colin, "Nile Expedition Christmas Cards," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2003, No. 68 (23-24).

This brief article shows two humorous 1884 Christmas Cards with illustration of the Siege of Khartoum and the Nile Expedition.

Newroth, Peter, "The Nile Expedition and Suakin, 1884," *The Camel Post,* Autumn 2003, No. 68 (9-10). Discusses a postcard sent from Dongola, 28 November 1884, and a brief biography of a sergeant in nthe Royal Marine Light Infantry.

Richardson, Ed, #857-Nile Expedition Covers," *Canadian Philatelist* January/February 1967 (13-14) Brief comment on the discovery of two covers from the Canadian Voyageur contingent.

Richardson, Ed, "Canadian Voyageurs Contingent Up the Nile River – Gordon relief Expedition," *Egyptian Topics* March-April, 1969 (44-48)

This is an illustrated article about the Canadian Voyageurs.

Richardson, Ed, "#892-The Nile Expedition 1884-85," Canadian Philatelist September/October 1967 (217)

This is just a brief comment about the Canadian Voyageurs.

Richardson, Ed, "Canadian Military Postal History, Canada's Voyageur Contingent on the Nile — 1884 – 1885," *BNA Topics*, March/April 1983, (41-46)

A discussion of the contingent, its officers, and known philatelic material.

Scott, John, "The Anley Letters," *The Camel Post*, Spring 2004, No. 69 (15-16)

An appeal from the author for information about the Frederick Gore Anley correspondence who served in the Sudan in the 1884-85 and 1896-98 campaigns.

- Sattin, Gerald, "The Suakin Expedition 1885," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2003, No. 68, (6) This article describes a soldiers' and seamen's envelope used by the Indian Army in Suakin.
- Smith, Peter A. S., "Forged Covers of the Sudan Campaign," *The Quarterly Circular*, November 1957, Vol. V., No. 2 (18-21)

An illustrated analysis of the "Nahman" forged covers with a note by Dr. W. Byam

Smith, Peter A. S., "Canada – Sudan Campaign, Canadian Contingent in the Sudan Campaign of 1884-85," *Postal History Journal*, April 1958, Vol 2. #1, (66-68).

A discussion of the Contingent with an illustration of an incoming cover with postage due stamps and markings.

Smith, Peter A. S., "Some Comments on the Egyptian-Type Datestamps with Star and Crescent," *The Camel Post*, Spring 1979, No. 8 (13-14)

This article briefly discusses postmarks used at Dongola and Korti in 1885.

Smith, Peter A. S. "Á postcard from the Sudan," *The Collectors Club Philatelist*, November-December 1999 (354-356).

This article about a postcard mailed from Soukin, 7 March 1885, to England mentioning an impending battle.

- Smith, Peter A. S., "Notes on the Egyptian Period," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2003, No. 68 (17-18) Comments on the Dongola circular date stamp illustrated with Burn-Murdoch and Gore-Anley covers in 1885.
- Stock, Richard and Collier, Norton, "The Sandbach Correspondence," *The Camel Post*, Spring 1994, No. 49 (5-19) and Autumn 1994, No 50 (5-20).

This two part article presents biographies of the two Sandbach brothers (Henry Martin and Arthur Edmund) who served in Egypt and Sudan and discusses the family correspondence discovered in the late 1980s.

Stock, Richard, "The Sandbach Correspondence – Part 1," *Postal History*, Number 317, March 2006 (14-19).

Nice color illustrations in this updated biography of the two Sandbach brothers.

Stock, Richard, "the Canadian Contingent of Voyageurs, Sudan 1884-85," *The Camel Post*, Spring 2000, (28-39)

Another fine article on this interesting subject, well-illustrated with a listing of covers.

- Stock, Richard. "Wet Through Collision on the Nile," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2001, No. 64 (9-11). This is a record of the 16 known covers
- Stock, Richard, "Letters to the Editor, In Search of Article," *American Philatelist*, June 2003, (491-493) Comments on the Verge article that appeared in the *American Philatelist*, March 2003.
- Stock, Richard. "The Canadian contingent of Voyageurs," *Postal History*, September 2004, No. 311 (86-91).

A description of the 23 known covers from Canada to the voyageur volunteers in Sudan. This article updates earlier articles on the contingent by other authors.

Stock, Richard. "New South Wales Contingent to the Sudan 1885," *London Philatelist*, November 2004, Vol. 113, No. 1320 (314-319).

The six known covers from this 734-man contingent are summarized in this article.

Stock, Richard, "The Canadian Contingent of Voyageurs Revisited," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2005, No. 72 (9-20).

An update of existing information and description of a recent discovery of the earliest known contingent cover from Wadi-Halfa to Toronto, 18 November 184.

Stock, Richard, "The Anley Correspondence (Part 1)," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2005, No. 72 (27-30). The article deals with letters and covers sent by Gore Anley to his father during the Nile Expedition of 1884-1885.

Thompson, G. Seymour, "The British Army in Egypt 1882 - 1885," *L'Orient Philatelique*, April 1945 (232-235) and July 1945 (308-309).

A review of the British Army postal Service during the two campaigns.

Thompson, G. Seymour, "British Army Post Office in Egypt 1882 and 1885," L'Orient Philatelique, October 1947 (207-208)

This article updates the covers and stamps used in the campaigns.

Tickell, Ian, "My Friend's Father Fought at Abu Klea," *The Camel Post*, Autumn 2002, No. 66 (9). Obituary of Sergeant-Major Goss, Royal Engineers.

Verge, Charles J. G. "Neilson and the Khartoum Relief Expedition, 1884-85." *American Philatelist*, March 2003 (214-219)

Another good and well-illustrated article about mail to and from the Canadian voyageurs with information about 22 covers.

Wilson, Richard S., "The British Army Post Office with the 1885 Suakin Expedition," *The Camel Post – Journal of the Sudan Study Group*, Autumn 2006, No. 74 (5-17)

This is a review and description of the 47 known covers with the British Army Post Office circular date stamp.

Wilson, Richard S., "Cover Census of the Indian Forces in the 1882 Campaign in Egypt," *The Quarterly Circular*, September 2002, Vol. XVIII, No. 202 (61-65)

This is a review and description of the 12 known covers routed through the Indian Army postal service.

Wilson, Richard S., "Cover Census of the British Army Post office/Egypt C.D.S., Part 1 – The 1882 Egyptian Campaign," *The Quarterly Circular*, March 2004, Vol. XVIII, No. 208 (212-218)

This article summarizes the known covers and stamps with the British Army Post Office circular date stamp.

Wilson, Richard S. "The BA/E Obliterator of the British Army Postal Corps in the Egyptian War of 1882," *The Collectors Club Philatelist*, November-December 2004, (351-354)

A description of the only known cover with the BA/E obliterator and a transcript of the enclosed letter from Lieutenant A. E. Sandbach to his father after the battle of Tl-el-Kebir.

Wilson, Richard S., "Postcard from Alexandria 25 July 1882," *The Quarterly Circular*, September 2005, Vol. XIX, N. 214 (54-56).

This concerns what may be the earliest known cover from British Forces through the Egyptian civil post office after the landing of troops on 13 July 1882.

----, "The Nile Expedition 1882-85," *The Philatelist – P.J.G.B.*, December 1981 (279-280)

A description of the auction lot of correspondence of Lt. John Francis Burn-Murdoch relating to the Nile Expedition 1884-85. The lot remained unsold for several years but eventually some of the material ended up in the archives at the National Army Museum, London.

OTHER ARTICLES

L., H. M., "Memoir – Major-General Arthur Edmund Sandbach, C.B., D.S.O., *The Royal Engineers Journal*, December 1929 (657-677).

The biography of A. E. Sandbach includes mention of his service in Egypt and Sudan. It has two portraits including one in the Egyptian Army, 1897-1898.

Fosten, D. S. V., and Marrion, R. J. "Wolseley's Campaign in Egypt 1882," *Military Modelling, January* 1982 (49-52), February 1982 (127-135) and March 1982 (207-212).

L., H. M., "Memoir – Major-General Arthur Edmund Sandbach, C.B., D.S.O." *The Royal Engineers Journal*, December 1929 (657-677).

The biography of A. E. Sandbach includes mention of his service in Egypt and Sudan. It has two portraits including one in the Egyptian Army, 1897-1898.

MacAdam, George, "He Broke the British Square," The New York Times, May 6, 1923, (? -14

Compiled by:

Richard S. Wilson

January 2008